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1. Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS) Settings Rule: In 2014, the Centers for Medicare and 
Medicaid Services (CMS) issued a final rule [42 CFR §441.301(c)(4)(5)], which included new standards for 
what constitutes an HCBS setting for purposes of receiving services under a Medicaid HCBS waiver program. 
We appreciate the spirit of the rule, which is to promote independence, autonomy, and choice for 
individuals receiving Medicaid waiver services. We have serious concerns, however, that CMS’s current 
guidance exceeds the reach of the final rule and that this will impact nearly every Medicaid beneficiary in 
New York State and elsewhere. If CMS imposes exceedingly strict standards, it could actually limit choices 
for seniors, promote unnecessary institutionalization, drive up the cost of care, and pull scarce resources 
away from caring for the elderly. 
  
LeadingAge NY asks Congress to urge CMS to: (1) suspend those aspects of the HCBS settings rule that 
create obstacles for seniors to receive services in adult day health care programs co-located in a nursing 
home and HCBS for individuals with dementia living in assisted living and adult care facilities; and (2) work 
with the senior service provider community to develop alternative implementation guidance specific to 
vulnerable seniors that appreciates the unique HCBS service needs and desires of that population.  
 

2. Increased Minimum Wage: New York State’s Medicare-certified skilled nursing facilities (SNFs) and home 
health agencies (HHAs) are facing increased labor costs due to increases in the state’s minimum wage, which 
will reach $15 per hour this year in parts of the state. The increase to New York State’s minimum wage will 
raise these providers’ costs by an estimated $3 billion annually when fully implemented, adding to the 
significant financial stress they are already experiencing. While the State is reflecting some of these costs in 
Medicaid reimbursement rates, the mechanics of Medicare rate-setting (i.e., wage index updates) are such 
that 2017 labor costs will not be reflected in Medicare rates until 2021. The problem is further exacerbated 
by the use of a hospital wage index, which is based on an employee mix that is not representative of the SNF 
and HHA workforce, to adjust SNF and HHA Medicare rates. 
 
LeadingAge NY asks Congress to direct CMS to expedite recognition of minimum wage increases in 
Medicare rates, and to collect the data necessary to establish SNF and HHA wage indices that are based 
on wage data from SNFs and HHAs, respectively.  
_______________________ 

Please contact LeadingAge New York’s Advocacy and Public Policy Department at (518) 867-8383 if you have 
any questions on this information. 
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Founded in 1961, LeadingAge New York is the only statewide organization representing the entire continuum of not-for-
profit, mission-driven and public continuing care including home and community-based services, adult day health care, 
nursing homes, senior housing, continuing care retirement communities, adult care facilities, assisted living programs 
and Managed Long Term Care plans. LeadingAge NY’s 400-plus members serve an estimated 500,000 New Yorkers of all 
ages annually. 


